NORTH LUFFENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held at the North Luffenham Community Centre at 7.30pm on Monday January 20th 2014 



	Present: Cllr Overington (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Riordan, Cllr Smith, Cllr Ellis, Cllr Cade and Cllr Tobin 

Also in attendance: Mr. I Ferguson, (Parish Clerk),  Cty Cllr Bool and Cty Cllr Miss Waller 
PUBLIC FORUM. There were 4 members of the public present but as no issues were raised the meeting proper commenced  



	ITEM
	ACTION

	1. APOLOGIES

Received from Cllr Sewell 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None


	

	3. MINUTES OF MEETING OF DECEMBER  2nd 2013  

These were proposed and seconded as being a true record of the meeting and were duly signed by The Chairman.
	

	4. MATTERS ARISING

-   Bus passenger shelter    The Clerk has ascertained that the PC will own the shelter and that maintenance is joint responsibility between RCC and the PC.  Prior to the meeting the Clerk had circulated a “Bus Shelter Partnership Agreement” which he is required to sign on behalf of the PC. The meeting AGREED that he could sign it subject to clarifying the purport of the signature page at the end of the document. The County Cllrs confirmed the continuance of the bus service in the village.

-    Speed limit on Edith Weston Rd   The Clerk had reminded Dave Brown of Highways Dept about this issue on each of December 10th and January 9th but had had no reply.  Cty Clly Miss Waller offered to take this up with Dave Brown.

-    Airfield bridlepath/dogs    The army's Community Engagement Officer says he has now tracked down the person  to speak to regarding the bridlepath and Cllr Overington hopes to move this issue forward.  Concerning the dogs unit at the barracks, Cllr Overington understands that when the  military dog units return from Germany in 2015 there could be an intake of 100 or more dogs. He had been advised that the 3 local Parish Councils would be consulted on the proposals, but this has not yet happened.  Cllr Overington has asked the Engagement Officer to obtain contact details for the appropriate officer to speak to on the topic. Cty Cllr Bool offered to take the matter up with Helen Briggs.

-    Bike racks    The Clerk had circulated an email from RCC which (1) proposed that the racks could be sited on the grassy area just north of the Fox & Hounds Car Park and (2) included photographs of a ‘toast rack’ and ‘hoop’ bike rack. It was AGREED that the PC would like the ‘toast rack’ style and the Clerk will respond to RCC accordingly


	Clerk

Cllr Overington
Clerk

	5.         CORRESPONDENCE
· Email from Mrs J Lister concerning dog fouling This had been circulated prior to the meeting and expresses concerns as to the disgusting state of pavements in parts of the village. The Clerk had contacted the RCC Dog Warden who suggested a ‘campaign’ which would involve his increasing patrols in the village, especially in the evenings,  promotion of the campaign on the website, urging people to report miscreants to the Dog Warden and mentioning on-the-spot fine of £50 and the maximum court fine of £1000 which can be enforced under the “Fouling of Land Act 1996” (includes Oval & highways). It was AGREED to ask the Dog Warden to increase his patrols and Cllr Tobin will draft a form of words to put on the website
· E-mail from John Cave of Hartington House  in which he complains that following electricity supply work the grass verge outside his house on the corner of Station Rd & Digby Drive is churned up.  The Clerk has passed this on to Dave Brown of Highways.
· Correspondence from Mr C Munton    The Clerk had  received copies of correspondence between Mr C Munton of Oval Close and Paul Johnson, Land & Planning Manager, at Francis Jackson Homes.  Mr Munton is concerned about FJH putting up a boundary fence about a foot from Mr Munton’s boundary fence and includes photographs. This is not a PC issue. Cty Cllrs Miss Waller & Bool are dealing with the matter at RCC.
· Letter from RCC asking for people to serve on the Conduct Committee The Clerk had circulated this to all Councillors and if anyone wishes to volunteer they should contact Debbie Mogg, Monitoring Officer direct.

 
	Clerk

Cllr Tobin



	6.        6           FINANCE (GENERAL BUSINESS)
The Finance report had been circulated with the agenda and was accepted.
Budget requirement for 2014/15.   The Clerk had sent in our requirement on January 2nd 2014 

7.        PLANNING APPLICATIONS
· One application had been received to convert the old Horse & Panniers to two private dwellings and that includes a dry stone wall across the courtyard. The plans can be found on the village website.

· In response to a question Cllr Tobin confirmed that the £35000 s. 106 money for the playground can be claimed on or after completion of the 15th house on the Rosewood development.

· Cllr Tobin has had no response from the Enforcement Officer re the issue of the missing chimney stack

· Cty Cllrs Miss Waller & Bool offered to take any planning issues forward with RCC if required

· In view of the uncertainty over the future of The Fox & Hounds Cllr Cade suggested that we might register the Pub as a community asset. The Chairman asked all Cllrs to look at the Community Assets section of the RCC web-site for the next meeting. 
	All



	8          VACANCY ON PARISH COUNCIL
The Clerk explained that the PC has been given permission to fill this vacancy (caused by resignation of Mr R Sewell) by co-option. He had re-advertised and had received one application from Mr Mike Barnes. Proposed by Cllr Tobin and seconded by Cllr Ellis it was AGREED that Mike Barnes be co-opted to the Council

	Clerk



	9         DEFIBRILLATOR
By way of recap, Cllr Smith advised that the telephone box, the proposed location for a defibrillator, is on land owned by BT. However the square of land that one would need to cross to get to the phone box is owned by a Mr & Mrs Peachy. Cllr Smith has written to Mr & Mrs Peachy but had no reply. BT have confirmed that they and the Peachys have a Way Leave agreement for 30 years. Other possible sites for the defibrillator are the bus shelter, Pub or school.  It was AGREED that Cllrs Smith & Mrs Riordan should continue to try to arrange for the installation of the defibrillator in the telephone kiosk


	Cllrs Smith & Mrs Riordan

	10        COMMUNITY RECREATION FACILITIES         

Cllr Smith reported that the Group wish to be independent of the PC. He  

also apologised on behalf of the Group for any unintended upset caused by 

certain comments made on the questionnaire about the Community Centre 

The questionnaire has now been re-issued.  To date, there had been 33

 replies. Of these about two-thirds are in favour of a new facility on the

Oval.  It is the group’s intention to now put  a questionnaire through each

letterbox with follow-up visit.  Cllr Mrs  Riordan commented (1) that even

though the CRF Group are independent of the PC, they nevertheless are

looking to build on land owned by the PC as trustee, and (2) the PC would

want to ensure that there are adequate maintenance plans in place to prevent

there being a precept issue. Cllr Overington said that there are issues which

the PC, and the PC as trustee, need to be comfortable with and therefore it

was AGREED that CRF should continue to be a regular agenda item.


	Cllr Smith



	11        WELCOME PACK
Prior to the meeting Cllr  Smith had  circulated a draft of this document. There are still further changes needed. All councillors are asked to feedback comments to Cllr Smith who will work on this with Cllr Cade.

For items 12, 13, 14 & 15 The Parish Council is acting as Trustee for The Oval Recreation Ground and The Field Gardens
12        FINANCE REPORT (TRUST BUSINESS)
The Finance report had been circulated prior to the meeting and was accepted.

13        OVAL REPORT
· Cllr Ellis had circulated his fireworks report in draft. It will be finalised and re-presented at the next meeting

· The play area annual inspection has been booked.

· Cllr Cade has received a quotation from Symbiosis to do an arboricultural survey for £635 + vat. Proposed by Cllr Mrs Riordan and seconded by Cllr Ellis this expenditure was AGREED 

· Cllr Cade said that the PC should give some thought as to how we can best use the £35000 s.106 play area money. The Oval committee will look at how the play area can be developed.  Cty Cllr Miss Waller suggested contacting Jackie Defolco of RCC.

14       FIELD GARDENS REPORT (allotments) 
· The Clerk said that following a complaint he had alerted Dave Brown of Highways Dept to the poor state of the pavement on the west side of the road to Edith Weston

· The Clerk had issued 37 allotment renewal letters. 13 plot holders have responded with money and one person does not want to continue.
15        FIELD GARDENS REPORT (wooded walkway)
· On December 13th a Notice to Quit was served on the tenant giving 2 months notice to release the land in question..

· Although not in writing, we understand that the tenant will give access as soon as he receives the compensation payment

· Cllr Cade has met with with some local horticultural experts to discuss ideas on the layout of the trees.  An avenue arrangement of silver birch trees, interspersed with shrubs, was suggested for the narrow strips.

· The  route of the pathway is still held in abeyance. In any event the new trees/plants need to be established before access is allowed. 

· Cllr Ellis has volunteered to mow the grass before the planting, weather permitting.

· Following a request from the tenant's land agent the PC agreed to make a contribution of one year’s rent towards the tenant’s costs, in addition to the statutory entitlement equivalent to 5 years rent, pro rata. It was therefore AGREED  to pay the pro rata equivalent of  6 years rent , equal to £972 ( instead of 5 yrs at £810). It was further AGREED that we should ask Mike Holland of King West to draw up the Memorandum of Agreement re. the reduced annual rent, at a cost of £100 + vat.

16        WEBSITE
Wayne Bishop is asking for more of a steer as what is/is not acceptable to be posted on the website, and had drawn up a small questionnaire to assist with this. Cllr Overington asked all to look at this questionnaire and submit replies.

17        ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Cllr Overington suggested that the APM in April might be broadened from the usual format,  to include reports from other groups within the village eg Community Centre and Village Trust.  He asked all Councillors to give some thought to the posibilities and to forward any ideas to him.

18        STARLINGS IN LAUREL BUSHES
It was reported that the Starlings are causing a problem in the Ancaster Way laurel bushes once again. The Clerk will contact the managing agents to request that the bushes be cut back.

19        DATE OF NEXT MEETING  -   Monday March 17th 2014

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9-25 pm.
Signed​  ___________________________  Chairman      Date  ____________
	Cllrs Smith & Cade

All

Cllr Ellis

Clerk

Cllr Cade

Oval committee

Cllrs Cade & Ellis

Clerk

All

All

Clerk



	
	


FINANCE REPORT - Positions at January 11th 2014 – Parish Council Account
Monies paid since last meeting
	A
	Neil Atkins (bins) pay due 31/12/13
	£75-00

	 B
	Ian Ferguson (net pay + expenses)
	   £539-19

	C
	HMRC
	  £313-20 


Account balances 
	a
	HSBC Community a/c
	£5,936-89

	b
	HSBC Money Manager a/c
	£7,384-90


To be paid  
None



_____________________________

FINANCE REPORT  -  Positions at January 11th  2014   -  Trust Accounts

Monies paid since last meeting
A   King West (preparation of Notice to Quit)



£    120-00

Account balances

FG/Oval Trust dividend account





£   8374-01

FG/Oval Trust current account





£   1601-67

